
Lydden Hill Race Circuit Consultative Committee 
 

 
Chairman: Graham Hutchison  

Secretary: Gabriella White  
 

The 1st Lydden Hill Race Circuit Consultative Committee meeting held at Lydden Hill Race 
Circuit on 30th January 2024 commencing at 6pm. 

 
Attendance list 
 

Hannah Bennett  Lydden Hill Race Circuit 
Reuben Elman Lydden Hill Race Circuit  
Keith Jones Wootton Village Hall 
Roger Tapley Wootton Village Hall 
Cllr Terry Hodges  Denton with Wootton Parish Council 
Cllr Allyn Thomas Denton with Wootton Parish Council 
Cllr Jamie Pout Eythorne and Shepherdswell Ward of Dover DC (ESW) 
Chris Brown Dover District Council  
Penelope James Wootton Environmental protection group  
Justine Crush  Wootton Environmental protection group 
Cllr David Beaney Dover Downs and River ward 
Cllr Mark Rose  Dover Downs and River ward 
Cllr Nigel Stevens Swingfield Parish Council 
Cllr Richard Pickering Swingfield Parish Council  
Cllr Marien Elgar Shepherdswell with Coldred Parish Council  
Cllr Barry Crush  Shepherdswell with Coldred Parish Council  

 
Minutes 

• Welcome, introductions and apologies 

Chairman of the Lydden Hill Race Circuit Consultative Committee (LHRCCC), Graham 
Hutchinson, welcomed everyone to the first LHRCCC. Each committee member then 
introduced themselves to the committee. 

Cllr Richard Pickering was not present although Cllr Nigel Stevens explained they had 
intended for only one Cllr to attend each meeting. 

There were no apologies received for Cllr David Beaney, Cllr Mark Rose or Cllr Barry Crush.  

• Attendees to sign attendance Sheet 

The attendance sheet was completed with the following members in attendance; 

Marien Elgar 
Jamie Pout 



Christopher Brown 
Nigel Stevens 
Allyn Thomas  
Graham Hutchison 
Penelope James 
Justine Crush  
Terry Hodges  
Roger Tapley  
Keith Jones 
Hannah Bennett 
Reuben Elman 
Gabriella White  

It was raised that the Church may need a representative, Allyn Thomas volunteered to 
represent the Church. 

• Declaration of conflicts of interests  

There were no declarations of conflict of interest.  

It was asked if the Lydden Hill Race Circuit Consultative Committee document was still in 
draft form or if it had been approved. It was confirmed that it has now been approved and 
discharged by DDC. 

It was acknowledged that Dover Downs and River ward had been omitted from the 
members list within the constitution. Hannah to look into this with Chris to have them, 
along with Swingfield, added to the members list to be allowed a vote. 

• Report from LHRC to cover 2023, the 2024 calendar and a development update. 

A presentation was given by Reuben Elman from Lydden Hill Race Circuit which included an 
overview of 2023, a development update and the plan for 2024. A copy of the presentation 
can be found in appendix A.  

• Report from officers of DDC regarding any breaches of the LAeq limits and all 
exceedances of the LAmax limits set out in the NMP and the planning permissions 
during the previous period  

Chris Brown from Dover District Council (DDC) started by explaining how DDC monitor 
Lydden Hill Race Circuit. It was explained that DDC monitor the circuit 12 times per year 
during a range of different events and during different times of the day. It was explained 
that Lydden Hill have two unrestricted days per year and if they use both of these days and 
then go on to breach noise limits, there would be an enforcement action issued by the DDC, 
although Lydden Hill have never reached this point. 

Chris explained that Lydden Hill did not use any of their unrestricted days in 2023 and there 
were no recorded breaches of the noise abatement notice in 2023. 



Chris did address that there were concerns from local residents that the November 
rallycross was loud. It was explained that there was a communication issue within their 
team and that DDC decided to record under the new permission although they recorded for 
15 minutes rather than 30 minutes. Lydden Hill Race Circuit were not yet running under the 
new permission. 

Chris explained that the weather had been poor in 2023 and that 8/12 events monitored 
were affected by the weather. 

Chris did explain that whilst DDC note concerns from residents, DDC will only take evidence 
of breaches collected by DDC officers. It was also explained that even if the last event was 
recorded to be over the noise limit, it would have just resulted in an unlimited day being 
used rather than a breach of the abatement notice.  

Chris referred back to the presentation and that Lydden Hill said they would be running 
under the new Noise Management plan from March onwards which will give transparency 
for residents. Chris also highlighted that the new planning permission is much stricter than 
the current noise abatement notice and gave the example that the average reading will go 
from over an hour to just half an hour. 

Penelope James from WEPG asked why in the DDC report did it show that DDC were always 
monitoring between 12pm and 2pm. Chris explained that these times were the times of the 
highest reading and not the total time in which they were monitoring on each day. 

Allyn Thomas from Wootton with Denton parish council raised that there are endless 
disputes from residents that the noise monitoring points don’t best reflect the local housing 
and asked if these could be moved. Chris explained that these points have come from the 
noise abatement notice and suggested Lydden Hill Race Circuit would need to put in 
planning for these points to be moved.  

Justine Crush from WEPG raised that monitoring used to take place in the layby on 
Geddinge Lane although Lydden Hill and the council now monitor near to the entrance of 
Five Oaks which is inconvenient for the residents. Chris did explain that DDC can only 
enforce and monitor at specific locations as listed in the planning permission, if Lydden Hill 
choose to monitor at different locations then that is irrelevant. It was established that the 
Five Oaks measuring point (point 4) is the correct location. Hannah explained that she 
wasn’t aware of the point being moved and would look into this further. 

It was raised that the Goodwood model was discussed a number of times during the 
planning process as it was popular with their local residents and asked what happened to 
Lydden Hill using the same model. Chris from DDC explained that Goodwood has a very 
different topography to Lydden Hill with a noise management plan that allows a lot more 
unrestricted days and no external monitoring. Chris explained that he visited Goodwood to 
see how they monitor and believe that the new Noise Management plan in place for Lydden 
Hill is as close to their system as we are going to get. He also mentioned that Lydden Hill 
have followed the Goodwood model for the consultative committee. 



Cllr Nigel Stevens from Swingfield parish council asked if the unrestricted days meant that 
Lydden Hill could, hypothetically run two days of F1 with no noise restrictions if they wanted 
to. Chris and Hannah both agreed that this would be permitted under the permission 
although Lydden Hill choose not to run ‘unrestricted’ events as such to minimise any 
disruption. 

• LHRC to respond to the previous item specifically providing any explanation and 
any action taken or changes made as a result  

Under the new permission, the unrestricted days must be identified within the calendar. 
Penelope James asked Hannah what dates would be unrestricted in 2024 to which Hannah 
confirmed they would be the Sunday of the Historic Bike Festival 21st April and the Sunday 
of the Lord of Lydden 20th October. Hannah did point out that although these events are 
identified as the two unrestricted days, they will still be monitored as if they were category 
2 days to minimise disruption to residents. 

Penelope stated she knows the categories are on the website for each event but asked if 
Hannah can send a simplified calendar including noise categories, Hannah agreed this was 
fine.  

Justine Crush then asked who signs off the noise categories. Hannah explained Lydden Hill 
choose which events will fall into which category based on previous results. DDC then 
monitor to the limits of these categories. 

• Wootton Environmental Protection group to discuss traffic, road signage and road 
closures 

Penelope James expressed their appreciation of the road closures although noted there are 
concerns for the smaller events when there are no road closures and visitors may still use 
the village lanes. Hannah did explain that signage will be in place and that it is written into 
the regulations of the smaller events that if competitors are found to be driving through the 
village they will not be permitted to start.  

Cllr Nigel Stevens did raise the point that the opening of the new access road will help deter 
people from using the village roads. 

Penelope James raised that there have been issues with the road closures in 2023 which 
have included them being manned by young people who, in some occasions, have not been 
not wearing PPE, no sandbags on signs, poor positioning of closures, passes not being 
recognised and supervisors having no accreditation to show when asked. It was suggested 
that we should reconsider the company used for 2024.  

Hannah did explain that the company we use are CSAS and Kent County Council approved 
and manage their own health and safety. Hannah noted that we had received these 
concerns during the year and have passed the feedback onto Right Guard to make 
improvements ahead of 2024. 



Cllr Nigel Stevens also raised that there have been occasions where the closure was in the 
wrong place and prevented people accessing the farm shop on Stockham Lane. Again, 
Hannah assured Nigel that Lydden Hill would speak to Right Guard and confirm the road 
closure locations. 

Hannah did ask that residents are encouraged to call the office during events with any 
concerns they have so they can be rectified.  

• AOB allowed by the chair  

Allyn Thomas asked what the process is for changing events and providing notice to the 
Church for weddings and other events. Hannah explained that under the new noise 
management plan, the notice period for the large events is 3 months although the big 
events at the circuit usually remain the same weekends year on year. 

It was asked why there are only two consultative committee meetings a year and was 
suggested that four may be more helpful. Chris explained that when reviewing the 
Consultative Committee constitution document, it was deemed that two would be enough 
to allow the circuit to run enough events to be discussed. Graham mentioned that we could 
vote at the next meeting on increasing the number of meetings per year. 

It was decided the next meeting would be at 6pm on the 30th July 2024 at Lydden Hill Race 
Circuit.  

Cllr Nigel Stevens asked if Gaby’s email is able to be shared, Gaby confirmed she is happy for 
her email to be shared and that it is Gaby@lyddenhill.co.uk 
 
 
 
 
Record of votes: 
 
 
30/01/2024 

 
No votes actioned 
 
Potential vote items for next committee meeting; 
 

- The adding of members to the LHRCCC 
- Increasing the frequency of LHRCCC meetings 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:Gaby@lyddenhill.co.uk
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